Winchcombe Parochial Church Council

Minutes of the Meeting held on 17th May 2021 at 7.30 pm

By Zoom.

Present: John Paul Hoskins JPH (Chair), Abbie Andrews (AA), Simon Andrews SA, Lynne Banks (LB), Sara Collins SC, Rob Davies RD, Susan Fleck SF, Felicity King (FK), Judith Skinner (JS), Rob Stone RS, Cathy Wilcock (CW) Mike Holloway (MH) and Gemma Madle (GM) from WAM also attended for the first part of the meeting to discuss the youth worker placement.
Apologies received from Geof Adlington GA (Treasurer), Tom Hancock TH, Rosemary Hancock RH, Rachel Murray RM, Trevor Upton TU (Methodist Observer), Lizzy Watson (LW)
	.
	
	Action

	1
	Welcome and Opening Prayer: JPH welcomed Gemma Madle and Mike Holloway to the meeting; item 7.5 is being moved up the agenda. SC, who is standing down as Secretary, agreed to take the minutes for this meeting. JPH then said the opening prayers. 
	

	7.5
	Youth Worker Placement: RS noted that the suggestion of a placement for a University of Gloucestershire South West Youth Ministry (SWYM) student was first taken to Churches Together; the Methodist and Catholic Churches do not feel that they can go currently ahead with this approach and Encounter are doing their own placement. We are fortunate that we can work with Gemma who is a qualified youth worker with WAM (a Christian organisation) and MH who has agreed to be the student’s mentor; GM would be theiryt line manager. GA has earmarked around £11,000 (or £2,500/year) for this project. GM noted that the SWYM has been around for a long time and has a good pastoral network; students can do a one-year gap year or a 3-year degree – the latter would be the preferred option as it would enable good relationships to be built. There are currently 3 students at WAM. Shared placements are common and need to be flexible; the student would probably be with St Peter’s for 4-5 days a week and aim to develop good relationships with the 3 schools. It would be good to have a team of people supporting them, including families inviting them for meals. RS and MH have held a zoom meeting with Nathan of SWYM. Grants are available for food, accommodation, costs etc; WAM have applied for a grant and will also approach the Sylvanus Lynus Trust. This is not the plan that we had originally hoped for, but it is a step on the way to getting a full time Youth/Pioneer Minister. We had originally wanted someone with experience who could help train us, but this person will take time to develop – with ongoing support from SWYM. There is a vetting process before the students arrive. A joint WAM/St Peter’s advert will be put out as soon as possible with the placement starting in September. JPH proposed we go ahead with the placement subject to getting the funding. The PCC agreed. GM and MH left the meeting at 7.55, and we reverted to the agenda.
	

	2
	Apologies for Absence: See above
	

	3
	Minutes of Meeting of 15.03.2021 and Matters Arising:  The minutes of the meeting of March 15th 2021 were approved. Item 3: Consecration of Burial Ground – this needs to be an agenda item for future meetings. RS noted that the current burial area is not yet full so the new one has not yet been consecrated. Item 8.2: Debit Card for Parish Administrator: The Financial Policy Document states that up to £30/month or £200/year can be authorised on the card. RS to ask GA to go ahead and get one. 
	RS/GA

	4
	Consideration of the agenda: Item 20 to be moved up the agenda as RD needs to leave early.
	

	5
	Correspondence, News & Notices:  None
	

	6
	Coronavirus: Parish Activity Update: SC circulated a read ahead notice on behalf of SA - there was nothing to add.
	

	7
	Staffing & Appointments: 7.1 Election of Officers and Representatives – including Deputy Churchwardens: JPH welcomed JS in her new role, having been elected Churchwarden at yesterday’s APCM. The Churchwardens are still SA and RS until the Bishop’s visitation; until then JS will support them. RS offered to be Deputy Churchwarden at St Peter’s. The PCC agreed. SF is willing to continue as Deputy at Christ Church, Gretton. Agreed. RH has stepped down as Deputy at St Michael’s; 3 Church members are covering the role collectively. TH will continue as deputy at St Mary’s, supported by RH. 
Secretary: RS offered take on the role later in the year; until then volunteers will be sought to minute the meetings. SA agreed to write and circulate the agenda for the next meeting and will write a record of decisions.

Treasurer: GA has agreed to continue in the role for the next year or so; a successor will then be needed.
Standing Committee: RD and GA are to be on the PCC’s Standing Committee (F&GP) which is currently dormant.
7.2 Steve Carter’s Future Role: A letter from Steve was circulated by SC prior to the meeting explaining that he will go on secondment in 6-9 months to undertake Church planting in the area.
7.3 Nigel Sharpe: Nigel is taking a break as a Reader.
7.4: Co-opted PCC member on FoSP Committee to replace Alan Thomas (SA): RS agreed to take on the role. 
	

	8
	Finance: 8.1 2021 Accounts to date: GA circulated the figures and a report prior to the meeting. RS noted that the Goodbox in St Peter’s has raised £50 and is therefore worth continuing as visitor numbers pick up.
8.2 Charities Group – focus of giving: A letter from John Sutcliffe was circulated by SC prior to the meeting asking if the PCC could reconsider the policy on which charities to donate to in 2021 - at the meeting on 16th November 2020 the PCC voted to keep local giving intact, cut national to £1,000 and reduce overseas by 1/3 - giving £2,400 overall. John has asked that we consider giving a higher proportion of the £2,400 to overseas charities – FK and CW supported this. JPH to contact John and ask that the Charity group meet to make a revised recommendation to the PCC. 
	JPH

	20
	Fundraising: RD has spoken to Andrew and Shelley about the choir concert; assuming the choir is allowed to engage as a whole, the earliest this would be is late October – Friday 22nd or Saturday 23rd. The provisional date for the Son et Lumiere was October 30th – this would be too close to the concert and RD is no longer available on that date – JPH suggested November 27th, the eve of the first Sunday in Advent; RD to liaise with RM. (Afternote: dates now agreed are: Choir Concert 16 Oct; Son et Lumiere 27 Nov).  The curry evening will probably be held in the second half of January. Once dates are fixed, Penny Kimber will be approached re hospitality. The climate event this July will be promoted under Together Again.  Parish Fête is 11 Sep.
	RD/RM

	9
	Fabric/Churchwarden’s Update: 
	

	
	Read ahead notes were circulated prior to the meeting.

9.1 St Peter’s: Rubbish bins:  The council have given the go ahead. The meeting agreed to the left-hand bin in the read ahead notes. SA to source.
Old School Buildings fence: This needs fixing; the management company will speak to their contractor and organise.
SmartWater roof/conductor marking: We are covered; the PCC agreed that no more money needs spending on markers etc.
Audio-Visual Upgrade:  Proposal arrived 2 days ago; SA and RS to meet and discuss. IT costs are too much so will need revisiting.
CCTV: Needs a new system; the current one has been in place for 20 years and the pictures are not clear enough. FoSP have agreed to fund the audio-visual so could be asked to fund a refurbishment. The cost for a complete replacement is £2,350 + VAT; as the quinquennial is next year it may be best to reserve the Friends’ money for larger issues that crop up. The recommendation is that we leave the current equipment in place as a deterrent; RD suggested purchasing dummy boxes which would be more visible (Afternote: after taking advice, PCC agreed not to take this further).. 
9.2 Christ Church Quinquennial Review – including drainage survey, tree work & ceiling: Nothing to add to the read ahead notes.
9.3 St Michael’s: Restoration Update: The drainage work was completed on Friday and was due to be signed off today – but illness has pushed this back to next Tuesday. The work came in near on budget. The grant for the pew platform work runs out in September; the cost of the tiles has increased so a new quote has been requested. There are 2 options: 1) Go back to the grant giving authorities with the new figures. 2) Delay the work (which is not urgent) and use the funds to cover any additional roofing works. Agreed to option 2. 
9.4 St Mary’s: Quinquennial: Vestry Floor Repair: Nothing to add to the pre-circulated report. 
Future: 1st meeting to be held on May 24th.
9.5 Parish organ options: Awaiting St Peter’s recommendations. 
9.7 Parish Asbestos Plan: Circulated prior to meeting. The PCC agreed to the plan.
RS then updated the PCC on a meeting with SF to look at outstanding issues from the quinquennial. Roofing (fairly minor - slipped tiles, guttering inspection, clearing debris) – to be done at end of year. Stonemason work: not major: replacing coping stones, cracking, pointing. Hard paving around Church: has come away in places so water getting in. Beetle Infestation: 3 companies have been approached with no luck. One said they could provide the chemicals for us to do our own treatment; hopefully the beetles are not active, would need an expert to confirm. SF added that the tree works have been done at the anticipated cost; the remainder is scheduled for October. The ceiling has been repaired – will need to inspect with binoculars from time to time to keep a record of changes which could cause problems. Rest of ceiling appears ok. 

	SA


	10
	Teacher’s House: Due to Covid we have to give 6 months’ notice to quit; Adams will help with this. Tenant may have found alternative accommodation, but not before September. Will probably not be marketed until notice period has started – at a price of £330,000 with 1% commission. JS offered to support RS with this.
	

	11
	Worship: JPH. We are now able to hold services at all 4 churches, with an interim service pattern until the end of the summer/early Autumn. MH and Michael Hand are both willing to be involved. Services at Christ Church and St Mary’s will be held next Sunday. RM is on a 5-week placement from the end of June until early August. Toddlers restarting on Thursday, Messy Church to relaunch in September. 
	

	12
	Safeguarding Update: LB reminded us that we need to review and ratify the safeguarding policy each year; it was circulated this afternoon. Needs signing by JPH and Churchwardens. RS has forwarded to WAM.
	

	13
	Parish Website: RS. The new website is clean and clear. It needs a picture of RM in action, and a section on the St Peter’s vision and mission/outreach to Parish. Calendar will go in “Things we do”. The choir and bellringers section not yet active. Web address to be included in Parish notice sheet. RD left the meeting. 
	

	14
	Fire Risk Assessments and Utilities Checks: Completed. 
	

	15
	Churches Together: RS reported that the Churches have been working on Christian Aid week. A summary of their activities over the past year was provided for the annual report. RS and Gill Cocks are working on Health and Wellbeing. Easter trail around town was a great success.
	

	 16
	Business from:
	

	
	16.1 Christ Church, Gretton: SF: A £1,000 donation + fundraising enabled the organ to be repaired. A mini team meeting has been held – there will initially be 2 services/month – JPH to confirm which weeks; the first will be led by MH this Sunday. SF thanked RS for all his help. 
16.2 St Michael’s, Stanley Pontlarge: RH provided a report to SC: “Services are now held once a month, on the 3rd Sunday. We are still raising funds for roof repairs. I have retired as Deputy Warden for St Michael’s with immediate effect but will continue as Chairman of the Friends of St Michael’s”. 
16.3 St Mary’s, Sudeley: RH report: “The first service of the season takes place this Sunday at 3.30. We are happy to continue as Deputy Wardens – Tom the deputy and me as his assistant”. 
16.4 Steward’s Report: RH report: “A new rota of Stewards has been compiled by Lynn Gorman. So far there have been 27 visitors registered – obviously from England, but one brave soul from the Isle of Wight!”
	

	17
	Deanery Strategic Plan: Staffing is being looked at; may mean the reduction of one post in the suspended team – although probably not while John and Julia are still in post. JPH has a meeting with Archdeacon Phil planned. RS noted that all Dioceses are struggling with rural ministry. Retired clergy will be needed.
	

	18
	Magazine: CW: The aim is to have the Church at the centre of the magazine, but also to reach out to the local community – so always looking for contributions. There are a few outstanding subscriptions to be chased. JPH thanked the editorial team.
	

	19
	The Eco Group: AA reported that the Eco group is planning the special service for July 18th. They are hoping for indoor and outdoor displays. The Primary School is making bug houses and lots of work is being done in the Churchyard – the Northeast corner is being worked on at the maintenance day. JPH added that the rewilding group has been active in Winchcombe. There is not yet a link between the 2 groups.
	

	21
	Any other Business – The PCC agreed to minutes being placed on the website to give good visibility and to show what we are doing. A draft will be sent to SA who will amend, circulate and forward to Mark. 
Inventory is complete, huge thanks to Nigel Bearne. In future this will be updated annually so much quicker.

JPH thanked Rosemary for all her work over the years.

JPH noted that a consultation is out over the closure of Aston Somerville. The fabric is disintegrating. JPH will put a notice on the doors of all the Churches in the Benefice, this is a legal requirement. 
Churchyard Internment Policy: JPH informed us that Alan Thomas is looking to see if there is a written policy regarding reserving plots etc. If so, it needs reviewing, if not, it needs writing. 

As part of the inventory it was discovered that there are 24/25 handbells in private houses. If they were in a Church property they would be insured, otherwise they would be insured for up to £2,500 on an individual basis or £10,000 in total. They are worth £15,000 so will be returned to St Peter’s Centre. 
	

	22
	Dates of Future Meetings and events:
	

	
	2021 PCC Meetings: 19th July, 20th September, 15th November, Mondays at 7.30 pm venue tbc, but hopefully in person in a suitable venue.
	

	24
	The meeting closed at 9.30 with JPH saying the closing prayer.
	

	             Approved: _______________________________________________Date: ____________________
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